



CLEAN-ENERGY SUPPLY CHAINS IN THE INDO-PACIFIC: PRIORITIZING THE QUAD'S ROLE

Martha Woods

In recognition of the Indo-Pacific region being vital to the clean-energy transition, the 'Indo-Pacific Clean Energy Supply Chain Forum' was hosted in July 2022 by Australia with support from its Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad) partners. The clean-energy transition is expected to gain momentum in the coming years as regional countries race to meet climate targets and attempt to reduce energy insecurity by ceasing the import of fossil fuels. However, while this acceleration of the green transition is certainly desirable, the present clean-energy supply chains are not stable enough to facilitate the shift. The transition will only move the region's dependency onto China for energy as a consequence of Beijing's current near-monopoly over clean-energy supply chains, making them vulnerable to disruptions and weaponization for foreign policy gains. As such, this paper aims to highlight how the Quad's national drives, bilateral ties, available resources, experience and reach mean that the grouping has a unique opportunity to step up cooperation towards establishing alternative clean-energy supply chains in the Indo-Pacific. These supply chains will contribute to the region's green transition whilst also reducing energy insecurity and re-balancing geo-political power away from China.

Introduction

On July 12-13, 2022, Australia hosted the 'Indo-Pacific Clean Energy Supply Chain Forum' (also known as the 'Sydney Energy Forum') together with the International Energy Agency. The event was announced earlier this year with the support of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad), a regional grouping consisting of the United States (US), India, Japan, and Australia, that has consistently signified clean-energy supply chains as an area of focus since the inaugural September 2021 Summit.¹ On the sidelines of the Forum, the Quad Energy Ministers met for the first time, taking an important step towards their shared vision to accelerate the green transition in the Indo-Pacific.

Together they now must advance the work of the Quad Climate Working Group, responsible for clean-energy, and set in motion the development of the '10-Year Clean Energy Supply Chain Plan' announced at the May 2022 Quad Summit in Tokyo.² While these developments are welcome and necessary, it has taken time to get here, and they are still only preliminary steps in establishing supply chains. It is imperative that this initiative is prioritized, and progress accelerated because the transition to renewable energy is critical to the Indo-Pacific.

The Indo-Pacific region is responsible for 60 percent of the world's greenhouse gas emissions,³ and is home to some of

the world's most vulnerable countries to climate change. Consequently, the Indo-Pacific's transition to clean-energy is vital to achieve the Paris Agreement's target to limit global warming to 1.5°C, and yet, so far progress has been insufficient. While the drop in the price of renewable energy has made it more accessible, their deployment in Indo-Pacific countries has been generally low. Current objectives will not ensure that global emissions reduce by the required 7 percent each year between 2021 and 2030 to meet the 1.5° C threshold, nor will they be conducive to achieving carbon neutrality in the Indo-Pacific by 2050.⁴

Nevertheless, the shift to clean-energy is gaining impetus. This is largely due to the vulnerability of most regional countries to the effects of climate change, and the necessity to reduce these threats by urgently augmenting national climate targets. Furthermore, the issue of energy security is currently alarming countries all around the world as they are forced to address their dependency on fossil fuels and their unreliable sources. The Russia-Ukraine War has starkly highlighted global reliance on Russian exports and in the Indo-Pacific, the economic impacts, and concerns of energy security are significant.⁵ The invasion is expected to stimulate the clean-energy transition⁶ as it spurs the world to look at renewable energy as a viable replacement to fossil fuels. Thus, combined with the urgency to meet more ambitious climate targets, there is likely to be a substantial push for green energy worldwide, and especially in the Indo-Pacific.

Yet, while an accelerated green transition is certainly desirable, the present clean-energy supply chains are not stable enough to facilitate the shift. In the current state, moving to clean-energy will not eliminate energy insecurity

but rather just shift dependency onto China,⁷ as China has a near-monopoly over the supply chains of renewable energies and is expected to continue to dominate in the coming years, making up 43 percent of global renewable capacity growth.⁸ The Quad has acknowledged the geopolitical importance that supply chains hold and shares concerns over depending on China for the green transition. As the need to meet climate targets and secure energy supplies simultaneously heighten, the Quad could provide a welcome solution by endeavoring to create these alternative supply chains and rebalance geo-political power away from China. These clean-energy supply chains would increase resilience and more capably handle the urgency of the green transition that is predicted in the Indo-Pacific.

Clean-energy Transition in the Indo-Pacific

Countries in the Indo-Pacific increasingly fear the threat to national security and regional stability that climate change presents. The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change identifies the Indo-Pacific as particularly vulnerable both geographically, in terms of weather hazards and rising sea levels, but also socially because of the development deficit in many areas.⁹ Already the effects of climate change are manifesting themselves more frequently and will undeniably only intensify in the years ahead. The International Federation of Red Cross recorded 26 new operations in 2021 to deal with climate-related disasters in the region, affecting 57 million people.¹⁰ The impacts of natural disasters and extreme weather conditions in the Indo-Pacific will cause destruction to human life and infrastructure. It will not only threaten food security and access to essential resources, but will generate millions of climate refugees, which has the potential to exacerbate national and ethnic tensions. Densely populated countries such as India, Pakistan and the Philippines are especially vulnerable to displacement and large-scale migration.

Figure 1 shows the major perceived threats to 20 Indo-Pacific countries in relation to climate change identified by the World Economic Forum. The most severe are recognized as the spread of infectious diseases, debt crises in large economies, employment and livelihood crises, human-made environmental damage, extreme weather events, failure of cyber-security measures, prolonged economic stagnation, asset bubble burst in large economies and the geopoliticization of economic resources.¹¹ The Indo-Pacific

The Indo-Pacific region is responsible for 60 percent of the world's greenhouse gas emissions. Consequently, the Indo-Pacific's transition to clean-energy is vital to achieve the Paris Agreement's target to limit global warming to 1.5°C.

is home to both smaller, less developed states vulnerable to climate disasters and large economies where the fallout will damage global markets. As such, it is a region poised to feel the extremities of what climate change will bring.

Figure 1¹²: Perceived climate change threats in Indo-Pacific

Risk	Number of countries that perceive it as a Top 5 national risk (20 Indo-Pacific countries)
Extreme weather events	9
Climate action failure	5
Infectious diseases	12
Debt crises in large economies	10
Failure of cyber-security measures	8
Employment and livelihood crises	10
Prolonged economic stagnation	8
Human-made environmental damage	10
Asset bubble burst in large economies	8
Geopoliticization of strategic resources	7
Digital inequality	6
Fracture of interstate relations	1
Adverse outcomes of technological advances	1
Biodiversity loss and ecosystem collapse	3
Collapse or lack of social security systems	1
Widespread youth disillusionment	1
Failure of technology governance	1
Interstate conflict	1
Failure to stabilize price trajectories	2
Breakdown of critical information infrastructure	1
Failure of public infrastructure	1

“Many countries are being forced to address their dependency on fossil fuels and their unreliable sources. The issue of energy security combined with climate targets is likely to lead to substantial push for green energy worldwide, and especially in the Indo-Pacific.”

Despite the pressing threat to the survival of many regional countries, the Indo-Pacific has not been at the forefront of the green transition thus far since fossil fuels still dominate. In fact, it comprises of the Top 5 major coal producers globally.¹³ The indexes shown in Figure 2 reveal that advanced economies (principally wealthy European states) are, for the most part, leading the transition and therefore, that most Indo-Pacific countries are not performing so strongly. The low take-up of green energy initiatives is generally reflective of countries’ overall wealth and capital constraints, along with a responsibility to satisfy the growing demand for energy. Many Asian countries are experiencing high demands for energy due to their population growth and the rise of the middle class which requires development and modernization.¹⁴ Interestingly though, the International Renewable Energy Agency has found that a combination of increasing renewable energy and improving energy efficiency will be sufficient to meet energy demands, even with population and economic growth.¹⁵ The Indo-Pacific is slowly transitioning to green energy, although the pace is varied across countries. It is clear that the national government’s determination to prioritize decarbonization is an influential factor.

Figure 2: Status of green transition

Country	Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs) ¹⁶ (newest version)	Climate Change Performance Index ¹⁷ (2022)*	Renewable Energy Rating ¹⁸ (2022)	Energy Transition Index ¹⁹ (2021)
India	33-35% emission reduction by 2030 from 2005 levels 40% electric power from non-fossil fuel energy by 2030	69.29 (10 th)	Medium	87 th
US	Reduce net GHG emissions by 50-52% below 2005 levels in 2030	37.39 (55 th)	Very Low	24 th
Australia	Net zero emissions by 2050 Reduce emissions by 43% below 2005 levels by 2030	30.06 (59 th)	Very Low	35 th
Japan	Reduce GHG emissions by 46% by 2030 from 2013 levels Net zero by 2050	48.53 (45 th)	Low	37 th
China	Emissions peak before 2030 and carbon neutrality by 2060 Lower emissions by 65% from 2005 level, increase share of non-fossilfuels in primary energy consumption to around 25% by 2030	52.20 (38 th)	Medium	68 th
Philippines	GHG emissions reduction of 75% between 2020-2030	58.98 (23 rd)	Medium	67 th
Indonesia	Reduce emissions from 2020-2030 by 29% unconditionally and 41% conditionally	57.17 (27 th)	High	71 st
Republic of Korea	Reduce GHG emissions by 40% from 2018 levels by 2030 Carbon neutrality by 2050	26.74 (60 th)	Low	49 th

* Score calculations – GHG Emissions (40% weighting), Renewable Energy (20%), Energy Use (20%), Climate Policy (20%). (No countries received positions 1st-3rd)

China

In contrast to most Indo-Pacific countries, China has moved ahead to become the leading innovator and manufacturer²⁰ of green energy technologies, ranging from wind and solar power to electric vehicles. Between 2010 and 2020, China was by far the largest investor in renewable energies, spending approximately \$760 billion while, in comparison, the US spent \$356 billion.²¹

China's commitment to steer the production of renewable energies has arisen in conjunction with a willingness to be viewed as a global leader in combating climate change. Former President Trump's withdrawal of the US from environmental politics opened space for China to aspire to this position. The 13th Five-Year-Plan for Renewable Energy Development (2016-2020) revealed Beijing's intention for China to 'play a leading role in promoting the global

energy transformation and development' and be a 'leading power in renewable energy technology industries'.²² China is motivated to drive the green transition for the same reasons as most countries. Firstly, its vulnerability to the effects of climate change, and most pressingly the health and economic risks that pollution poses to the population. Secondly, China's own insecurity as the largest energy importer in the world. By building their own methods of sustainable energy production and attempting carbon neutrality by 2060, Beijing is endeavoring to eliminate potentially detrimental factors to the stability and legitimacy of the Chinese Communist Party.

Quad's individual positions vis-à-vis China

United States

Relations between the US and China with regards to climate change have fluctuated significantly over the last few decades but they have mostly been at odds with one another due to conflicting perspectives. Before COP15 in Copenhagen 2009, China was not willing to agree to a formal commitment to reduce emissions because of Beijing's belief in 'Common but Differentiated Responsibilities' (CBDR) allowing the country the right to develop without restrictions. Nowadays China continues to support CBDR but has moved to simultaneously champion the transition. The historic pledge in 2014 between President Obama and Xi Jinping, in which the leaders recognized their shared critical role in addressing

climate change,²³ was foundational to the success of the Paris Agreement. Yet, the Trump Presidency went on to undermine this cooperative pillar of the US-China bilateral relationship and global progress in decarbonization. While the US withdrew from environmental action, Xi Jinping accelerated China's programs. Ultimately, while the US was a bigger market for renewable energy in 2010, by 2020 it had fallen significantly behind—a development which Secretary of State Anthony Blinken has stated undermines Washington's prospects in the overarching "long-term strategic competition with China."²⁴

The US and China are engaged in a global battle for influence that has permeated into the climate change arena, the hostility leading them to compete over mitigation rather than collaborate despite shared interests.²⁵ Since collaboration would entail the US importing Chinese equipment and resources to enable the transition,²⁶ President Biden's government is instead taking steps to diversify away from China. In the aftermath of Trump's exit from the Paris Agreement, Biden is seeking to re-assert the US at the helm of climate change governance, but with a conscious effort to minimize dependency on China as it does so. In February 2022, 'America's Strategy to Secure the Supply Chain for a Robust Clean Energy Transition' was released, confirming that a way to meet the expected increase in demand for renewable energies must be found without deepening reliance on China.²⁷ Low-carbon goods provide an opportunity to revive US leadership, stimulate the American economy, and are a secure investment as they will only continue to increase in value.²⁸

While an accelerated green transition is certainly desirable, the present clean-energy supply chains are not stable enough to facilitate the shift. In the current state, moving to clean-energy will not eliminate energy insecurity but rather just shift dependency onto China.

India

On one hand, India and China have an implicit partnership as the 'leaders of the developing world'²⁹ in climate change negotiations, pushing for CBDR and their right to development. Most recently, India and China both argued for the COP26 deal to change its statement on coal power from 'phase out' to 'phase down'. The change was met with disappointment about their curtailing the impact of the agreement,³⁰ particularly as India and China are the two largest consumers of coal. However, within the wider conflicts in climate politics their move was understandable. In many ways Beijing and New Delhi are viewed as standing up for the anger and betrayal felt towards the failure of developed countries to deliver the \$100 billion promised to developing countries for mitigation and adaptation.

Despite this, India and China remain locked into a multifaceted regional battle that spans decarbonization. In India, renewable electricity is growing at a faster rate than any other major economy³¹ and thus, its clean-energy transition is in competition with China. Furthermore, their relations are still very much informed by their tense ongoing border dispute. However, in this vein, the two countries actually share an even greater reason to cooperate because climate change could potentially escalate and exacerbate the dispute significantly. The 2021 report entitled 'Melting Mountains, Mounting Tensions' detailed how climate change will impact the India-China rivalry – predicting that flooding, rising temperatures, and the impacts on dam projects will sharpen tensions and increase the risk of conflict.³²

Japan

The competitive dynamics between the US and China within the environmental arena have put Japan between these powers, each side influencing it to boost climate action. The struggle for prestige on the international stage has resulted in Sino-Japanese competition, with Tokyo attempting to match Beijing's ambitious targets.³³ Shortly after President Xi Jinping announced carbon neutrality by 2060 in China, Prime Minister Suga responded by declaring net zero carbon in Japan by 2050. Nevertheless, the wider Sino-American strategic competition has also played a role, and Japan has found it easier to cooperate with the US and the West, unveiling its 'Green Growth Strategy' just ahead of the 2021 US President election – as if trying to align itself with the future Biden administration already.³⁴ As the US-China climate battle prevails, Japan will undoubtedly face more pressure from the US to accelerate its decarbonization and transition to clean-energy. To achieve carbon neutrality, the new Kishida government has indicated plans to increase renewable energy, but also restart its many dormant nuclear reactors. These intentions have been met with a strong anti-nuclear public sentiment after the devastation of 2011, and international criticism, which will pose a challenge for its energy transition. Yet, in the context of the Ukraine War, notions are circulating of Tokyo gaining geopolitical power if it reduces large imports of liquefied natural gas (LNG) by switching to renewable or nuclear power and allowing the LNG to instead release Europe from its dependency on Russia.³⁵

“The Indo-Pacific is slowly transitioning to green energy, although the pace is varied across countries. It is clear that the national government’s determination to prioritize decarbonization is an influential factor. In contrast, China has become the leading innovator and manufacturer of green energy technologies.”

Australia

Currently, Australia and China are engaged in a geopolitical contest for influence over the Pacific Islands, which is arguably being shaped, to an extent, by climate change. Australia's standing with the Pacific Islands has diminished because they are frustrated and disappointed by Canberra's perceived failure to address climate change – a significant threat to their existence.³⁶ The Solomon Islands, one of the world's most vulnerable countries, was closely associated with Australia until recently, but it has begun to move towards China over Australia's modest emissions targets and the protection of its coal industry. In 2019 it was a contributing factor in the country's decision to downgrade its relationship with Taiwan and renormalize diplomatic relations with Beijing, turning to China in the hope of more resources for mitigation efforts.³⁷ Many believe it also influenced the Solomon Islands to enter into a security pact with China in March 2022. Prime Minister Sogavare has made it clear that development plays a large role in its closer relations with China, and the islands of the Pacific increasingly view climate change and their insecurity as intertwined with development.³⁸ Newly elected Australian Prime Minister Albanese has in part blamed the security pact and Canberra's overall loss of influence in the Pacific on Australia's "alienation" of its neighbors through empty targets and poor progress at reducing emissions.³⁹ Australia's concerns over the security pact are shared by all

the Quad members as the agreement holds the potential to significantly disrupt the balance of power in the Indo-Pacific, allowing for the expansion of Chinese military power into the Southwest Pacific.⁴⁰

Geopolitical Impact of Supply-chain Dependency on China

Overall, Chinese supply chains, spanning many different markets, have been increasingly affecting world trade. This has been amply demonstrated over the last few years and will only increase as the impacts of climate change intensify. The COVID-19 pandemic, power outages, labor shortages and high consumer demand⁴¹ have exposed the fragility of Chinese supply chains as well as the underlying issue of dependency on China for essential goods. Indo-Pacific countries have struggled with their dependency on China for goods such as semiconductors, automobiles, pharmaceuticals, and telecommunications⁴² – a vulnerability that has prompted the restructuring of supply chains away from China. The India-Japan-Australia Supply Chain Resilience Initiative (SCRI) has emerged, as has the Quad agreeing to make rectifying the degree of overreliance and de-risking supply chains a top priority of cooperation. The first Joint Statement in September 2021 expressed that the Quad “will cooperate to establish responsible and resilient clean-energy supply chains.”⁴³

China has made itself dominant and indispensable in clean-energy supply chains, monopolizing both the export of final products, and the acquisition of raw materials for manufacturing. An examination of solar photovoltaic (PV) equipment reveals that China is the largest supplier globally making up 41 percent of exports,⁴⁴ and eight of the 10 main companies are Chinese-owned. Beijing also controls all sectors of PV production plus its vital materials, for example by producing 45 percent of the polysilicon needed and running 60 percent of wafer manufacturing.⁴⁵ Yet, even more crucial still is the near complete monopoly that China holds over the supply chains of rare earth metals⁴⁶ which are essential in most types of renewable energy, as well as other technologies like electric car batteries. China produces approximately 60 percent of all rare earths and processes 87 percent,⁴⁷ as well as dominating the refining of other essential materials such as nickel, lithium, and cobalt. Ultimately, even if countries wish to construct their own renewable energy products, they will still need to

“Between 2010 and 2020, China spent about \$760 billion on renewable energies while the US spent \$356 billion. Former President Trump’s withdrawal of the US from environmental politics opened space for China to aspire to being the global leader in combating climate change.”

procure the material components from China, and thus, dependency on China currently exists at every stage of the clean-energy supply chain.

Risks of unplanned disruptions

In terms of clean-energy, decarbonization and access to suitable technology is too critical to be reliant on unpredictable Chinese-controlled supply chains. Not only could they be affected by the logistical struggles we have previously seen, but China’s ability to continue producing renewable energies is itself vulnerable to disruptions caused by climate change. This is because their low-carbon technology production centers located in Southern China and neighboring South Asian countries are at risk.⁴⁸ More broadly too, supply chains are going to be subject to more challenges generated by climate change like natural disasters and the displacement of labor. Ultimately as mitigation efforts and energy insecurity boost demand for clean-energy, overreliance on China will mean that disruptions would negatively affect this transition – something the Quad should try to avoid.

Risks of intentional disruptions

Moreover, the acceleration of the green transition with the current supply chains will cause China to gain in geopolitical power as countries will increasingly need Beijing’s exports. In a speech in April 2020, President Xi Jinping said

that the country “must tighten international production chains’ dependency on China”.⁴⁹ This direct expression of ambition demonstrates China’s understanding of the power and influence that indispensability in supply chains can yield. Therefore, there is significant reason for concern over the likelihood that China will exert control over clean-energy supply chains when it suits it to do so,⁵⁰ and use them to Beijing’s advantage. After all, China has already demonstrated a readiness to deploy coercive economic strategies to promote foreign policy aims⁵¹ and exploit the deeply integrated nature of the world’s economies.

A global example of this was China’s furious response to Lithuania’s ‘Taiwanese Representative Office’, unleashing its economic coercion toolkit against the European Union (EU) single market by halting imports and targeting supply chains.⁵² In response, the EU launched a case against China at the World Trade Organization, which Quad members, Australia, the US, and Japan, have all requested to join, motivated by their own experiences of China’s economic targeting.

In the case of Australia, Canberra’s call for an independent investigation into the origins of the COVID-19 pandemic made it a target in the eyes of the CCP.⁵³ Accusing Australia of initiating a “political witch hunt”, China introduced an unprecedented wave of sanctions on Australian trade as punishment.⁵⁴ These have continued due to China’s ‘14

grievances’ against Australia, which include interferences into Chinese affairs in Taiwan, Hong Kong, Xinjiang, and the South China Sea.⁵⁵ In January 2022, former Australian Prime Minister Morrison spoke out on China’s economic coercion, warning that the Indo-Pacific region has become “highly contested” and is engendering these types of tactics from countries trying to “coerce and intimidate” others over territorial disputes.⁵⁶

Japan and the US have experienced China’s threat of restricting the export of rare earths which, as a crucial material for many essential products, is a key tool at China’s disposal given its monopoly. In 2010, China restricted exports of rare earths to Japan over a territorial dispute in the East China Sea.⁵⁷ Furthermore, at the height of the China-US trade war during the Trump Presidency, it was hinted that China would halt exports of rare earths to the US as a ‘counter weapon’.⁵⁸ The importance of rare earths in renewable energy means their value is constantly rising, creating a dependency Beijing is taking advantage of. Given what we have seen, there is reason for concern that China will be prepared to halt the supply of rare earths in a coercive manner over bilateral issues in the Indo-Pacific, which would disrupt transitions. Thus, the Quad needs to reduce reliance and have an alternative supply so that the grouping will continue to feel capable of standing up for the democratic, liberal, rules-based principles of a ‘Free and Open Indo-Pacific’ (FOIP), without damaging repercussions to its transitions.

Worries for the Indo-Pacific

Energy security is a central factor which maintains geopolitical balance, and as the green transition gains momentum it is on track to cause a structural shift in the Indo-Pacific, orienting economic and political power increasingly towards China.⁵⁹ It has been suggested that the ‘transition to renewable energy puts the West at the mercy of China’,⁶⁰ but in fact Beijing will possess more of a hold over the Indo-Pacific because the transition is so vital for the survival of many countries in the region.

In this way, concern for climate change has already begun to influence Indo-Pacific dynamics and geopolitical strategic competition between China and the Quad partners. For example, while the previously mentioned security deal between the Solomon Islands and China was motivated on behalf of the Solomon Islands by climate change, for China it was likely part of a wider trend of geopolitical rivalry over

***“In February 2022, ‘America’s Strategy to Secure the Supply Chain for a Robust Clean Energy Transition’ was released, confirming that a way to meet the expected increase in demand for renewable energies must be found without deepening reliance on China.*”**

the Pacific Islands. The deal is plausibly a direct result of the AUKUS agreement signed last year, largely understood to be a security deal to contain China, which has prompted Beijing to create its own sphere of influence.⁶¹ We may begin to see an emerging trend of China targeting small states in the Indo-Pacific for power projection purposes, and these countries simultaneously moving towards China and away from traditional powers (Quad members) for gains in climate change resilience. These relationships based on mutual interest will increase Beijing's regional influence.

The Boe Declaration (2018) formalized the Pacific Islands view of "climate change as the single greatest threat" to their people⁶² and, as such, they view concern for this key security issue as essential in their partners. For traditional partners such as the Quad, non-traditional security threats do not always appear as important because it is less of an immediate threat to them.⁶³ Rather than aiding with significant climate mitigation and adaptation, the Quad appears more preoccupied with securing the strategic value of the Pacific Islands for achieving the FOIP, and reducing the leverage that China is gaining with these islands through their 'debt-trap diplomacy' projects. Yet, for the Pacific Islands themselves, the Quad's perceived limited commitment to climate action, both at home and abroad, is problematic, while China presents an opportunity. Thus, Pacific Islands may prove more sympathetic to Beijing and its interests so as to gain infrastructure and development for mitigation and adaptation.

Additionally, the Pacific Islands mostly have little self-sufficiency and rely on imports, which makes them vulnerable to economic coercion.⁶⁴ It is plausible that other Pacific Islands and states in the Indo-Pacific with similar characteristics may begin to concede to Chinese foreign policy to gain access to clean-energy technology, especially as their situations become more desperate and the financing of their transition remains difficult. By moving closer to China, say by abstentions or neutrality over territorial claims or human rights issues, these countries would hope to avoid being at the receiving end of economically coercive tactics over supply chains that would constrain their ability to shield from climate change.

Evidently, alternative clean-energy supply chains are essential to alleviate the pressure⁶⁵ on vulnerable, less financially capable Indo-Pacific states to adhere to Chinese foreign policy to get protection from climate change. Clean-

energy supply chains made by the Quad will firstly increase resilience against China's economic coercion by providing an alternative source of renewable energy, and secondly, will ensure the Quad's influence prevails over strategically important Indo-Pacific countries by demonstrating strong concern for climate change.

Quad Capabilities to Develop Clean-energy Supply Chains

The Quad has frequently expressed its intention to develop clean-energy supply chains, and for the reasons outlined, it is imperative that it be made a priority of their cooperation. Moreover, the Quad has an advantageous set of capabilities it can harness that make it an appropriate body to tackle reducing China's monopoly over supply chains and solidify the green transition in the Indo-Pacific.

National drives to establish alternative clean-energy supply chains

The Quad recognizes the vulnerability in becoming dependent on China and is willing to instigate change. This has been expressed by their joint statements but can also be exemplified in their respective regional drives to improve supply-chain resilience and the regional situation. The Quad must become leaders, both in the green transitions themselves, and in the broader regional shift.

The previously mentioned 'Strategy to Secure the Supply Chain for a Robust Clean Energy Transition' released by the US in early 2022 is a solid example of the seriousness with which the current administration views the over-reliance on China for the green transition. For the Quad, the US' urgency and strategy recognizing the severity of the issue at hand will only help to reinforce any steps it takes. President Biden unveiled his new 'Indo-Pacific Economic Framework' at the Quad Summit in May, with all Quad members joining the initiative. The framework is intended to advance resilience and sustainability in the partners' economies through both supply chains and clean-energy, although not strictly together.⁶⁶

Additionally, the most meaningful step towards regional progress in establishing new supply chains was the 'Sydney Energy Forum' in July 2022, proposed and hosted by Australia. Former Prime Minister Morrison expressed his enthusiasm for the event saying that "access to affordable, reliable, and secure clean energy is critical".⁶⁷ For new Prime

Minister Albanese, climate change has already proved a focus area for cooperation with the Quad. In Albanese's opening speech at the Quad Summit May 2022 shortly after his election, he spoke of his government's ambition to significantly increase Australia's climate action efforts, and particularly mentioned the alignment between his domestic agenda and the Quad's intention to tackle climate change and build a "stronger and more resilient Indo-Pacific region".⁶⁸ The recent Forum provided an opportunity for Albanese to once again promise a "new era" of climate action under his government.⁶⁹ The event resulted in the identification of actions to be taken by actors at different levels across the Indo-Pacific to collectively improve clean-energy supply chains and deliver on emissions reductions.

Japanese Prime Minister Kishida pledged at the 207th Session of the Diet to address clean-energy strategy through "innovation and capital investments" targeting both the supply and demand sides.⁷⁰ One of his key policies since taking office has been pushing forward the 'Economic Security Promotion Bill' (passed by the Diet on May 11) which has a strong focus on supply-chain resilience and promoting research and development of cutting-edge technology.⁷¹ The bill reveals an intention to diversify Japanese supply chains in order to "eliminate the potential risk of supply interruption due to excessive dependence on

specific countries", which has been interpreted to mean an exclusion of China.⁷² In this way, the Japanese government wants to prevent key technologies entering from China, including low-carbon products of which Japan is currently a major importer.⁷³ Further, Kishida pledged at the Shangri-La Dialogue in June 2022 that Japan will support 100+ supply-chain resilience projects in the next five years, and he hopes to cooperate with like-minded countries on economic security.⁷⁴

India does not currently have an established national policy targeting supply-chain resilience in the same form as its fellow Quad members, but one pillar of its agenda is diversifying to reduce its dependencies, particularly for raw materials.⁷⁵ The Quad can provide a way for India to develop and collaborate on clean-energy technology and supply chains to promote its own transition and that of the region. As a South Asian country, the decarbonization of India will be hugely impactful for the Indo-Pacific – providing a boost to the region's transition and credibility to the Quad.⁷⁶

Access to rare earths

Over the last decade, Beijing's monopoly over rare earth production has been gradually declining as new states have developed their mining capacities, falling from approximately 92 percent in 2010 to 58 percent in 2020.⁷⁷

Figure 3: Rare earths (2020)⁷⁸

Country	Reserves (Million Tons)	Mining Production (Thousand Tons)	Market Share of production (%)	Market share of processing (%)
China	44.0	140	57.5	87 ⁷⁹
United States	1.5	38	15.6	-
India	6.9	3	1.25	-
Australia	4.1	17	7	-
Japan	1.6 ^{80#}	-	-	-
Vietnam	22.0	-	-	-
Brazil	21.0	-	-	-
Russia	12.0	-	-	-

Not included in further totals because currently impossible to extract.

The data in Figure 3 demonstrates the substantial reserves of rare earths that all four Quad members have – with India and Australia fifth and sixth globally. In terms of domestic production, the US and Australia are the second and fourth largest miners of rare earths, respectively, although Chinese production does exceed that of America three-fold.

Nevertheless, Australia and the US are increasing both their production and processing capabilities. Former Prime Minister Morrison expressed to the Quad leaders at the September 2021 Summit that Canberra intends to develop its role in supplying critical materials to “support technologies of the future”.⁸¹ Then, in March 2022, the Australian Federal Government announced an investment plan of A\$240 million to develop its production of rare earth metals to address the dominance of China and end Australia’s fears of reliance.⁸² Moreover, Australia is home to the only significant rare earth processor outside of China, ‘Lynas Corporation’. The US’ ‘100 Day Review’ of America’s supply chains revealed its dependency on China’s rare earths for achieving climate goals via clean-energy technology, vowing to un-do this.⁸³ As such, major investments into expanding domestic critical minerals supply chains are under way. In early 2021, a contract was signed between the US Department of Defense and Lynas Corporation to develop a rare-earth processing facility in Texas. The Pentagon has now extended the original funding of \$30 million with a follow-on contract in June 2022 amounting to \$120 million to make the facility operational in 2025.⁸⁴ Together, the expansion of the rare earths’ industries in Australia and the US will enable the Quad to begin independent supply-chains from China and possess the ability to bypass China with regards to rare earths.

Despite having been a pioneer of the rare earth industry with large reserves, India has not been able to capitalize on its potential yet, however the government has recently suggested plans to triple rare earth production by 2032.⁸⁵ Japan’s reserves are found in mud deposits below the sea, and are consequently currently inaccessible. Nevertheless, Japan is committed to reducing its reliance on critical materials from China – Kishida’s economic security bill plans to secure the supply of rare earths⁸⁶ and there is a target to reduce rare earth imports to less than 50 percent by 2025.⁸⁷ Following China’s weaponizing of rare earths against Japan in 2010, the ‘Japan, Oil, Gas and Metals National Corporation’ invested in Lynas Corporation for new supply chains (one of the reasons Lynas became the only capable processor outside of China).⁸⁸

Therefore, while India and Japan may not imminently be in a position to contribute to the production and processing of rare earths, they will be able to switch from their current sources to investing and purchasing American and Australian rare earths. Together, the Quad could aim to match China’s production of rare earths, and then form a ‘monopsony’⁸⁹ to use the product in their clean-energy supply chains. For the next stage in the production of renewable energy, the Quad also has complementary assets. India, for example, has a low-cost manufacturing capacity for PV products, and the government is currently planning to expand its subsidy scheme for domestic producers.⁹⁰ Japan and the US also have significant financial and technological resources which would be key.⁹¹

Strong bilateral cooperation between Quad members

The commitment of Quad countries to delivering programs and initiatives to advance climate change mitigation and adaptation is also seen in their bilateral dealings. A few bilateral agreements and partnerships are listed in Figure 4 to indicate both the breadth and depth of cooperation.

Figure 4: Bilateral cooperation among Quad members

Australia - India	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Australia–India Energy Dialogue • Letter of Intent on New and Renewable Technology (2022) • India–Australia Economic Cooperation and Trade Agreement (2022)
Australia - Japan	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Australia–Japan High-Level Group on Energy and Minerals Consultations • Japan–Australia Partnership on Decarbonization through technology (2021) • Hydrogen Energy Supply Chain
India - Japan	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Japan–India Energy Dialogue • India–Japan Clean Energy Partnership (2022)
Australia - US	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Australia–US Strategic Partnership on Energy • Australia–US Strategic Commercial Dialogue • Founding members of the ‘Energy Resource Governance Initiative’

India - US	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • US–India Partnership to Advance Clean Energy (2009) • Annual ‘US-India Energy Dialogue • India–US Strategic Energy Partnership (2018) • US–India Climate and Clean Energy Agenda 2030 Partnership (2021) • US–India Strategic Clean Energy Partnership(2021) • US–India Trade Policy Forum (2021)
US - Japan	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Japan–US Strategic Energy Partnership (2018) • US–Japan Climate Partnership (2021) • US–Japan Competitiveness and Resilience Partnership (2021)

Australia – India

Bilateral cooperation mostly occurs under the annual Ministerial level ‘Australia–India Energy Dialogue’, which includes a working group on ‘Renewable Energy and Smart Grids’, but at the Quad Summit in September 2021, Canberra and New Delhi also committed to developing a partnership on clean-energy. At the 4th Dialogue meeting in February 2022, this was realized through the signing of a ‘Letter of Intent’ which aims for cooperation in reducing the costs of renewable energies to increase their competitiveness.⁹² The newly signed ‘Economic Cooperation and Trade Agreement’ is aimed at building resilient supply chains and contributing to a stable Indo-Pacific during a time of China’s assertive behavior.⁹³

Australia – Japan

With a strong relationship in energy trade, Australia and Japan are also close partners in clean-energy development. They have long been engaged in the ‘High Level Group on Energy and Minerals Consultation’ as a forum for policy developments, which has evolved to incorporate areas like renewable energy. Most meaningful though is their ‘Partnership on Decarbonization through Technology’ established in 2021. With a focus on the Indo-Pacific, the partners aim to cooperate to drive the transition to zero emissions technologies – supporting each other and the region to meet its growing energy needs in a sustainable way.⁹⁴

Chinese supply chains, spanning many different markets, have been increasingly affecting world trade. This has been amply demonstrated over the last few years and will only increase as the impacts of climate change intensify.

India – Japan

From as early as 2007, India and Japan have acknowledged the need for an ‘Energy Dialogue’ to promote bilateral cooperation, including for renewable energy.⁹⁵ Notably though, in March 2022, Prime Ministers Kishida and Modi announced the ‘India–Japan Clean Energy Partnership’, designed to expand the Dialogue’s collaborations and promote reliable supply chains between the partners for their green transitions.⁹⁶

Australia – US

In 2018 the Trump Administration constructed three strategic partnerships in the Indo-Pacific with Australia, India, and Japan to aid in the US’ promotion of a sustainable and reliable supply of low carbon technologies to the region.⁹⁷ To build on this, in March 2022 the inaugural ‘Australia–US Strategic Commercial Dialogue’ (AUSSCD) took place, recognizing their vital collaborations to secure supply chains and promote the green transition in line with the needs of the Indo-Pacific. AUSSCD aims to involve the private sector through investing in renewable energies and supply chains for critical materials.⁹⁸

India – US

The ‘US–India Energy Dialogue’ has been running annually since 2005, and under the Obama era the more specific ‘US–India Partnership to Advance Clean Energy’ was established. While Trump did secure the ‘Strategic Energy Partnership’ with India, it was geared more towards energy insecurity and the promotion of renewable energy was on the backfoot. However, under President Biden, US-India cooperation on clean-energy has been

revitalized with the launch of the 'US–India Climate and Clean Energy Agenda 2030 Partnership' and the 'Strategic Clean Energy Partnership'. Together they aim to advance renewable energy research, investment, and deployment in a sustainable manner to accelerate the clean-energy transition.⁹⁹ In 2021, the 'US–India Trade Policy Forum' was also re-launched, with a focus on creating resilience and securing supply chains through cooperation.

US – Japan

Under the Biden administration, bilateral cooperation with Japan has also been expanded via the launching of the 'US–Japan Climate Partnership (on Ambition, Decarbonization, and Clean Energy)' and the 'US–Japan Competitiveness and Resilience Partnership'. These concentrate on the energy transition in the Indo-Pacific, and collaboration to support the rapid development and roll out of clean-energy in the region.¹⁰⁰

Track record

In addition to the SCRI launched by India, Japan, and Australia, the Quad members have other experience in establishing clean-energy supply chains. Namely, clean-hydrogen supply chains are currently under construction and hope to be competitive against China's own rapid development of this green energy source. The world's first 'Hydrogen Energy Supply Chain' (HESC) aims to safely produce and transport clean liquid hydrogen from Australia

to Japan, and recently celebrated the pilot project's success in moving hydrogen between them via tanker.¹⁰¹ Additionally, in September 2021, the Quad announced the establishment of the 'Quad clean-hydrogen partnership' to scale up production whilst boosting demand by strengthening and reducing costs of the supply chain.¹⁰² The need for this cooperation was reiterated by all members at the May 2022 Summit. If this comes to fruition, and a clean-hydrogen supply chain is devised under the Quad framework, it will reduce dependency on China and promote energy security in the Indo-Pacific.¹⁰³ China is again the current leading producer of clean-hydrogen globally, boasting the largest electrolyzer in existence today.¹⁰⁴ Beijing has also outlined ambitious targets to drive up production under the 'Medium and Long-term Plan for the Development of Hydrogen Energy Industry (2021-2035)', and so it is in the interest of the Quad to quickly develop a competitive alternative.

Moreover, the US and Australia are founding members of the 'Energy Resource Governance Initiative' (ERGI) and are working through this venture to improve supply chains of minerals essential to clean-energy. As nations with established mining sectors, ERGI members aim to uncover and promote the most sustainable methods of mining through a 'Toolkit', both within their own countries and internationally, in order to support the energy transition.¹⁰⁵ The Quad members also have experience cooperating on clean-energy under multilateral forums such as the Clean Energy Ministerial, G20, UNFCCC, International Solar Alliance, and formerly through the Asia-Pacific Partnership on Clean Development and Climate.

Regional reach

In terms of reach, the Quad could also extend the supply chains to involve like-minded countries of the Indo-Pacific, and possibly this could become an activity of the Quad Plus framework. The Quad Plus is a cooperative framework that has largely been mobilized to tackle transnational challenges, such as the involvement of South Korea and Vietnam in the case of the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁰⁶ Therefore, climate change could be a similar area that would benefit from dialogue and cooperation with regional officials and experts.¹⁰⁷ In addition, given that the work will be aimed at supporting the climate targets of Indo-Pacific countries, including them in these processes as much as possible will strengthen the pluralistic and inclusive nature of the Quad's work, giving it legitimacy.

China is the largest supplier globally of solar photovoltaic (PV) equipment making up 41 percent of exports. Beijing also controls all sectors of PV production, for example by producing 45 percent of the polysilicon needed and running 60 percent of wafer manufacturing.

Partners may also have resources or production capabilities that would help the Quad to complete all stages of low-carbon technology development. For example, there is much potential for South Korea to work as a Quad Plus partner in promoting the transition, as a trusted like-minded partner with a shared recognition of the dangers of dependency on China at a time when the green transition is so critical. Seoul could provide welcome technological capabilities in terms of electric vehicles and battery production, and commercial opportunities¹⁰⁸ that would strengthen supply chains. As such, a project conducted by the German Marshall Fund exploring the Quad Plus framework suggests that cooperation between the Quad and South Korea should begin with critical materials. This is not only due to the mutual benefits it would bring to promoting the green transition, but also because it is a relatively “low-controversy” form of cooperation that could be conducive to more formal cooperation under the Quad Plus framework in the future.¹⁰⁹

Actualization of Clean-energy Supply Chains

Clean-energy supply chains should be constructed in line with an adapted version of the Quad's principles of ‘Critical Technology Supply Chains’— security, transparency, autonomy and integrity.¹¹⁰ The most important entities for establishing these green technology supply-chains are the Quad's ‘Critical and Emerging Technologies Working Group’ and mostly the ‘Climate Working Group’ (CWG), both inaugurated in March 2021. During the CWG's first year little progress was made but at the May 2022 Summit the Quad acknowledged this and pledged to “catalyze” efforts at deploying clean-hydrogen and devising a ‘10-Year Clean Energy Supply Chain Plan’.¹¹¹ Nevertheless, this needs to be accelerated even further. There is a 50 percent chance the world will overshoot the 1.5° C Paris threshold in the next five years,¹¹² so making pathways to reduce emissions in the Indo-Pacific is imperative.

A separate expert group that combines the activities of these two working groups to specifically focus on clean-energy supply chains should be considered by the Quad. It could draw from the progress of both working groups and then apply it in this specific context, making it likely to progress faster. It currently appears that clean-energy supply chains are not a principle focus of the CWG as it has a wide spread of responsibilities including mitigation,

adaptation, and climate finance.¹¹³ Non-Quad countries should also be invited to participate in the two original working groups and within the specific clean-energy supply chain expert group.¹¹⁴

More official high-level meetings are also needed to raise this issue in the Quad's agenda. The May 2022 statement suggests that efforts will be accelerated through a meeting of the US Secretary of Energy Jennifer Granholm and the Quad Energy Ministers,¹¹⁵ therefore proving that more high-level attention can ensure faster progress. Moreover, in these meetings ministers can work to bring together their overlapping individual programs and bilateral cooperation in this field to adapt and create a plan for the Quad. In this way, more partnerships such as the Quad's Green Hydrogen Partnership are necessary. Finally, the Quad needs to focus on building public-private partnerships and establishing strong investment and technical support necessary to make these supply chains function.

“Even more crucial is the near complete monopoly that China holds over the supply chains of rare earth metals (producing about 60 percent and processing 87 percent), essential in most types of renewable energy as well as other technologies like electric car batteries.”

Conclusion

In the coming years, the green transition will likely be catalyzed in the Indo-Pacific as countries race to meet their climate targets and attempt to diminish energy insecurity by ceasing the import of fossil fuels. However, unless coordinated action is taken, this impetus will only move the region's dependency onto China for energy due to

Beijing's near-monopoly over clean-energy supply chains. This is further cause for concern as China's supply of green energy technology is likely to be affected by disruptions and could be used in a coercive manner to further Chinese foreign policy aims.

The creation of clean-energy supply chains should be, hence, advanced by the Quad as a priority because it is very much in its interest to promote the green transition. Firstly, regional security and stability in the Indo-Pacific will be greatly upset by climate change unless significant efforts for mitigation and adaptation take place swiftly. Renewable energy is essential to meet climate targets and prevent exacerbating existing regional tensions, such as the China-India border dispute, or creating new ones. Secondly, the establishment of alternative clean-energy supply chains holds geopolitical consequences for the Quad, because it would re-balance regional control away from China and stop vulnerable countries moving into China's sphere of influence to seek protection from climate change. Moreover, the impact of the Quad will be hindered and lack legitimacy if its members are themselves dependent on China for their own decarbonization.

The Quad's realization of these systemic risks and strategic vulnerabilities means that it should act on its pledges and utilize the unique position it holds to develop alternative

clean-energy supply chains. Success would emanate from the Quad's available resources, experience, bilateral ties, and national drives. In terms of reach, the Quad could also extend the supply chains to involve trusted partners of the Quad Plus framework, such as South Korea, who could expand the Quad's resources and capabilities along the supply chains. The Quad should build on the momentum generated by the recent Sydney Energy Forum to set this work in motion.

Nevertheless, there are significant challenges that the Quad will need to navigate. Between the members there are differences – domestic, strategic, political, and geographic – that determine their threat perception of climate change and thus, individual propensity to transition to clean-energy and promote it regionally. Notably, India may need significant investment from the other Quad members to replace coal and meet its energy demand through green energy.¹¹⁶ Moreover, India has been increasing its imports of fossil fuels from Russia at a discounted price since the invasion of Ukraine. This does not support the view that the war is accelerating the green transition, nor is New Delhi's position of neutrality over Ukraine in line with that of the other Quad members. The Quad must not let these types of misalignments affect the progress of its work. Lastly, the speed of the transition to green energy, and how fast these new clean-energy supply chains need to be established will certainly be a challenge for the Quad.

Ultimately, green energy is only going to increase in importance. By developing alternative supply chains, the Quad will contribute to security and stability in the Indo-Pacific by reducing dependency on China and limiting the effects of climate change. Moving from statements to action, the Quad can together build sustainable, resilient, well-governed clean-energy supply chains, using this opportunity to justify it as a leading "force for good".¹¹⁷

Author bio

Martha Woods was an intern at the Stockholm Center for South Asian and Indo-Pacific Affairs of the Institute for Security and Development Policy (ISDP), Sweden, in the spring of 2022. She holds a Bachelor's degree in Politics and International Relations from University of Bristol, and will begin studying for a Masters in International Security at the Barcelona Institute for International Studies in September 2022.

“By moving closer to China, say by abstentions or neutrality over territorial claims or human rights issues, Pacific Island countries would hope to avoid being at the receiving end of economically coercive tactics that would constrain their ability to shield from climate change.”

Notes

- 1 The White House, "Joint Statement from Quad Leaders," September 24, 2021, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/09/24/joint-statement-from-quad-leaders/>.
- 2 The White House, "Fact Sheet: Quad Leaders' Tokyo Summit 2022," May 23, 2022, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/23/fact-sheet-quad-leaders-tokyo-summit-2022/>.
- 3 Federal Foreign Office, "The Indo-Pacific region," October 28, 2021, <https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/regionaleschwerpunkte/asien/baerbock-indo-pacific/2512714>.
- 4 United Nations, Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, United Nations Environment Programme, United Nations Women and the Green Network, "Is 1.5° C within Reach for the Asia-Pacific Region?" 2021, https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/d8files/knowledge-products/Assessment%20of%20AP%20Climate%20Ambition_Final_update.pdf.
- 5 Nandlal Weerasinghe and Ganeshan Wignaraja, "The Russia-Ukraine Crisis will hurt South Asia," *East Asia Forum*, March 16, 2022, <https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2022/03/16/the-russia-ukraine-crisis-will-hurt-south-asia/>.
- 6 Phillip Cornell, "How to sanction Russian energy, mitigate price spikes, and advance low-carbon energy security," *Atlantic Council*, March 7, 2022, <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/energysource/how-to-sanction-russian-energy/>.
- 7 Kevin Foster, "Energy security under threat as Asia tensions rise," *Argus Media*, August 4, 2021, <https://www.argusmedia.com/en/news/2240893-energy-security-under-threat-as-asia-tensions-rise>.
- 8 International Energy Agency, "Report extract Executive Summary," *Renewables 2021*, 2021, <https://www.iea.org/reports/renewables-2021/executive-summary>.
- 9 IPCC, "Climate Change 2022 Impact, Adaptation and Vulnerability Summary for Policymakers 2022," *Sixth Assessment Report*, 2022, https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg2/downloads/report/IPCC_AR6_WGII_FinalDraft_FullReport.pdf.
- 10 International Federation of Red Cross, "Over 57 million affected by climate disasters across Asia Pacific in 2021," 2021, <https://www.ifrc.org/press-release/over-57-million-affected-climate-disasters-across-asia-pacific-2021>.
- 11 World Economic Forum, "The Global Risks Report 2022," *Insight Report*, 17th Edition, 2022, https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_The_Global_Risks_Report_2022.pdf.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 "Top Five Coal Producing countries (Million Tonnes, 2021)," *Global Data*, 2021, <https://www.worldometers.info/coal/coal-production-by-country/>.
- 14 Eric Koons, "Energy Transition in Asia: Balancing Two Sides," *Energy Tracker Asia*, February 14, 2022, <https://energytracker.asia/energy-transition-in-asia/>.
- 15 IRENA, "Global Energy Transformation: A Roadmap to 2050," 2018, https://www.irena.org/-/media/Files/IRENA/Agency/Publication/2018/Apr/IRENA_Report_GET_2018.pdf.
- 16 United Nations Climate Change, "NDC Registry," <https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/NDCStaging/Pages/All.aspx>.
- 17 Jan Burck, Thea Uhlich, Christoph Bals, Niklas Hohne, Leonardo Nascimento and Jamie Wong, "2022 Results," *Climate Change Performance Index*, 2022, https://ccpi.org/wp-content/uploads/CCPI-2022-Results_neu.pdf.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 World Economic Forum, "Fostering Effective Energy Transition 2021 edition," *Insight Report*, 2021, https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_Fostering_Effective_Energy_Transition_2021.pdf.
- 20 Samantha Gross, "The global energy trade's new centre of gravity," *Brookings*, September 14, 2020, <https://www.brookings.edu/articles/the-global-energy-trades-new-center-of-gravity/>.
- 21 Frankfurt School-UNEP Centre/BNEF, "Global Trends in Renewable Energy Investment 2019," 2019, https://www.fs-unep-centre.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/GTR_2019.pdf.

- 22 Asia Pacific Energy, “13th Five-Year Plan for Renewable Energy Development,” <https://policy.asiapacificenergy.org/node/2837>.
- 23 The White House, “US-China Joint Presidential Statement on Climate Change,” September 25, 2015, <https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/09/25/us-china-joint-presidential-statement-climate-change>.
- 24 Katrina Manson and Leslie Hook, “Blinked says US must lead green energy revolution to combat China,” *Financial Times*, April 19, 2021, <https://www.ft.com/content/94b3d0dc-830e-46c2-911a-9c29e22bc432>.
- 25 Paul Meao, “Can China and the United States Cooperate Fully in Tackling Climate Change?” *Diplomat*, November 1, 2021, <https://thediplomat.com/2021/11/can-china-and-the-united-states-cooperate-fully-in-tackling-climate-change/>.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 US Department of Energy, “America’s Strategy to Secure the Supply Chain for a Robust Clean Energy Transition,” February 24, 2022, https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2022-02/America%E2%80%99s%20Strategy%20to%20Secure%20the%20Supply%20Chain%20for%20a%20Robust%20Clean%20Energy%20Transition%20FINAL.docx_0.pdf.
- 28 Nikos Tsafos and James R. Schlesinger, “China’s Climate Change Strategy and US -China Competition,” CSIS, March 17, 2022, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/chinas-climate-change-strategy-and-us-china-competition>.
- 29 Aarti Betigeri, “India, China cop finger pointing in climate politics,” *The Interpreter*, November 24, 2021, <https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/india-china-and-finger-pointing-climate-politics>.
- 30 Daniel Parsons and Martin Taylor, “Coal: why China and India aren’t the climate villains of COP26,” *The Conversation*, November 17, 2021, <https://theconversation.com/coal-why-china-and-india-arent-the-climate-villains-of-cop26-171879>.
- 31 Fatih Birol and Amitabh Kant, “India’s clean energy transition is rapidly underway, benefiting the entire world,” IEA, January 10, 2022, <https://www.iea.org/commentaries/india-s-clean-energy-transition-is-rapidly-underway-benefiting-the-entire-world>.
- 32 Sarang Shidore, Alexandra Naegle, Natalie Baillargeon, Rachel Fleishman, Madeline Holland and Christopher Schwalm, “Melting Mountains, Mounting Tensions,” Woodwell Climate Research Center, The Converging Risks Lab and Council on Strategic Risks, 2021, https://climateandsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Melting-Mountains-Mounting-Tensions_Climat-Change-and-the-India-China-Rivalry_2021_05_13.pdf.
- 33 Andrea A. Fishetti and Antoine Roth, “Sino-Japanese Environmental Cooperation or Competition?” *Tokyo Review*, November 30, 2021, <https://www.tokyoreview.net/2021/11/sino-japanese-environmental-cooperation-or-competition/>.
- 34 Kohda Satoru, “Japan Caught in Looming US-China Climate Battle?” *Nippon*, March 24, 2021, <https://www.nippon.com/en/in-depth/d00686/>.
- 35 Leo Lewis, “Japan dodges the nuclear question as it struggles to keep the lights on,” *Financial Times*, April 3, 2022, <https://www.ft.com/content/f2bd636c-71db-477c-9b26-f2aceb0d7b59>.
- 36 Peter Hooton, “Climate change in the Pacific – what Australia needs to do,” *The Interpreter*, March 24, 2022, <https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/climate-change-pacific-what-australia-needs-do>.
- 37 Ashley Westerman, “Some Pacific Island Nations Are Turning to China. Climate Change Is A Factor,” *NPR*, November 23, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/11/23/775986892/some-pacific-island-nations-are-turning-to-china-climate-change-is-a-factor?t=1646917407169>.
- 38 Amy Gunia, “An Archipelago in the South Pacific is Becoming the Newest Scene of Tensions Between China and the US,” *Time*, April 20, 2022, <https://time.com/6168173/solomon-islands-china-security-pact/>.
- 39 Daniel Hurst and Paul Karp, “Australia’s lost influence in Pacific on display in Solomon Islands-China deal, Anthony Albanese says,” *Guardian*, March 28, 2022, <https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/mar/28/australias-lost-influence-in-pacific-on-display-in-solomon-islands-china-deal-anthony-albanese-says>.
- 40 Patricia O’Brien, “The China-Solomon Islands Security Deal Changes Everything,” *Diplomat*, April 5, 2022, <https://thediplomat.com/2022/04/the-china-solomon-islands-security-deal-changes-everything/>.
- 41 Sara Hsu, “China’s Supply Chain Bottlenecks: Winners and Losers,” *Diplomat*, November 2, 2021, <https://thediplomat.com/2021/11/chinas-supply-chain-bottlenecks-winners-and-losers/>.

- 42 Amitendu Palit, "The Resilient Supply Chain Initiative: Reshaping Economics through Geopolitics," *Diplomat*, September 10, 2020, <https://thediplomat.com/2020/09/the-resilient-supply-chain-initiative-reshaping-economics-through-geopolitics/>.
- 43 The White House, "Joint Statement from Quad Leaders," n.1.
- 44 Kassandra Lai, "China's Solar Photovoltaics Market: How it Leads the Global Clean Energy Race?" Lynk Global, August 19, 2021, <https://lynk.global/insights/chinas-solar-photovoltaic-market-how-it-leads-the-global-clean-energy-race>.
- 45 David Kuchta, "Where Are Solar Panels Made? Why Your Manufacturer Matters," *Treehugger*, September 13, 2021, <https://www.treehugger.com/where-are-solar-panels-made-5194436#toc-the-global-supply-chain>.
- 46 Brendan P. Dziama, Juan Manuel Chomon Perez, and Andreas Ganser, "Rare Earths: Fighting for the Fuel of the Future," *Diplomat*, January 8, 2022, <https://thediplomat.com/2022/01/rare-earths-fighting-for-the-fuel-of-the-future/>.
- 47 Bruno Venditti, "Visualizing China's Dominance in Clean Energy Metals," *Visual Capitalist*, January 23, 2022, <https://www.visualcapitalist.com/chinas-dominance-in-clean-energy-metals/>.
- 48 "The geopolitics of climate and security in the Indo-Pacific," ASPI, 2022, http://ad-aspi.s3.ap-southeast-2.amazonaws.com/2022-02/Climate%20and%20security%20in%20the%20Indo-Pacific_0.pdf?VersionId=qP0ZzIQQiSLU1ymakusX2a9NrL2R6Jf.
- 49 Centre for Security and Emerging Technology, "Translation Qiushi Xi Economy," 2020, https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/t0235_Qiushi_Xi_economy_EN-1.pdf.
- 50 Sarah Ladislaw and Nikos Tsafos, "Beijing Is Winning the Clean Energy Race," *Foreign Policy*, October 2, 2020, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/10/02/china-clean-energy-technology-winning-sell/>.
- 51 Emily Kilcrease, Emily Jin, and Rachel Ziemba, "A Strategic Response to China's Economic Coercion," *Diplomat*, December 20, 2021, <https://thediplomat.com/2021/12/a-strategic-response-to-chinas-economic-coercion/>.
- 52 Richard Milne and Kathrin Hille, "Lithuania tests EU's resolve on Chinese economic coercion," *Financial Times*, February 13, 2022, <https://www.ft.com/content/77adb343-6196-4d66-af84-995c05db7b6c>.
- 53 Peter Hartcher, "Australia paid a high price for unsatisfying report into global tragedy," *Sydney Morning Herald*, April 6, 2021, <https://www.smh.com.au/national/australia-paid-a-high-price-for-unsatisfying-report-into-global-tragedy-20210405-p57gke.html>.
- 54 Jeffrey Wilson, "What Decoupling from China Looks Like," *Foreign Policy*, November 9, 2021, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/11/09/australia-china-decoupling-trade-sanctions-coronavirus-geopolitics/>.
- 55 Jonathan Kearsley, Eryk Bagshaw and Anthony Galloway, "If you make China the enemy, China will be the enemy': Beijing's fresh threat to Australia," *Sydney Morning Herald*, November 18, 2020, <https://www.smh.com.au/world/asia/if-you-make-china-the-enemy-china-will-be-the-enemy-beijing-s-fresh-threat-to-australia-20201118-p56fqs.html>.
- 56 Paul Karp, "Morrison speaks out against China's 'economic coercion' at Davos," *Guardian*, January 21, 2022, <https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/jan/21/morrison-speaks-out-against-chinas-economic-coercion-at-davos>.
- 57 "China eyes bolstering control of rare earths as national strategy," *Japan Times*, January 17, 2021, <https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2021/01/17/business/china-rare-earths/>.
- 58 Wu Yuehe, "United States, don't underestimate China's ability to strike back," *People's Daily*, May 31, 2019, <http://en.people.cn/n3/2019/0531/c202936-9583292.html>.
- 59 Jonas Goldman, "Why the West should develop a clean energy strategy to meet the needs of the Indo-Pacific region," *The Conversation*, November 17, 2021, <https://theconversation.com/why-the-west-should-develop-a-clean-energy-strategy-to-meet-the-needs-of-the-indo-pacific-region-170071>.
- 60 Kenneth Rapoza, "How China's Solar Industry Is Set Up To Be The New Green OPEC," *Forbes*, March 14, 2021, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2021/03/14/how-chinas-solar-industry-is-set-up-to-be-the-new-green-opec/?sh=193a7d971446>.
- 61 Larissa Stunkel and Marc Lateigne, "The Geopolitical Aftershocks of the China-Solomon Islands Security Agreement," *Diplomat*, April 13, 2022, <https://thediplomat.com/2022/04/the-geopolitical-aftershocks-of-the-china-solomon-islands-security-agreement/>.

- 62 Pacific Islands Forum, “Boe Declaration on Regional Security,” 2018, <https://www.forumsec.org/2018/09/05/boe-declaration-on-regional-security/>.
- 63 Darshana M. Baruah, “What Island Nations Have to Say on Indo-Pacific Geopolitics,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 23, 2022, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/03/23/what-island-nations-have-to-say-on-indo-pacific-geopolitics-pub-86700>.
- 64 “The geopolitics of climate and security in the Indo-Pacific,” ASPI, n. 48.
- 65 Goldman, “Why the West should develop a clean energy strategy to meet the needs of the Indo-Pacific region,” n. 59.
- 66 The White House, “Statement on Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity,” May 23, 2022, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/23/statement-on-indo-pacific-economic-framework-for-prosperity/>.
- 67 Australian Government, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, “Indo-Pacific Clean Energy Supply Chain Forum,” 2022, <https://www.pmc.gov.au/international-policy/indo-pacific-clean-energy-supply-chain-forum>.
- 68 Prime Minister of Australia, “Opening Remarks of the Quad Leaders’ Meeting,” Transcript, May 24, 2022, <https://www.pm.gov.au/media/opening-remarks-quad-leaders-meeting>.
- 69 Tom McIlroy, “Albanese to promise ‘new era’ on clean energy supply,” *Financial Review*, July 11, 2022, <https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/albanese-to-promise-new-era-on-clean-energy-supply-20220711-p5b0s7>.
- 70 Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, “Policy Speech by Prime Minister Kishida Fumio to the 207th Session of the Diet,” Speeches and Statements by the Prime Minister, December 6, 2022, https://japan.kantei.go.jp/101_kishida/statement/202112/_00002.html.
- 71 Ryutaro Abe, “Despite ambiguities, Diet passes economic security bill,” *Asahi Shimbun*, May 11, 2022, <https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/14618354>.
- 72 Yao Zeyu, “Japan’s economic security law may impact economic ties with China,” China Institute of International Studies, May 18, 2022, https://www.ciis.org.cn/english/COMMENTARIES/202205/t20220518_8543.html.
- 73 Kazuto Suzuki, “Toward a New Tech Policy for the Age of Economic Security,” The Tokyo Foundation for Policy Research, February 28, 2022, <https://www.tkfd.or.jp/en/research/detail.php?id=880>.
- 74 Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, “Keynote Address by Prime Minister Kishida Fumio at the ISS Shangri-La Dialogue,” Speeches and Statements by the Prime Minister, June 10, 2022, https://japan.kantei.go.jp/101_kishida/statement/202206/_00002.html.
- 75 Akshay Mathur, “A Supply Chain Resilience Agenda for the Quad,” Observer Research Foundation, September 24, 2021, <https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/a-supply-chain-resilience-agenda-for-the-quad/#:~:text=India's%20supply%20chain%20resilience%20agenda,and%20addressing%20raw%2Dmaterial%20dependencies>.
- 76 Reed Blakemore and David W. Yellen, “India is key to US climate ambitions, and the Quad can help,” Atlantic Council, September 20, 2021, <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/energysource/india-is-key-to-us-climate-ambitions-and-the-quad-can-help/>.
- 77 Alexander Chipman Koty, “The Rare Earths Supply Chain: Why Australia is Getting Serious About Investments,” China Briefing, March 29, 2022, <https://www.china-briefing.com/news/the-rare-earths-supply-chain-why-australia-is-getting-serious-about-investments/>.
- 78 “Mineral Commodity Summaries 2021,” USGS, 2021, <https://pubs.usgs.gov/periodicals/mcs2021/mcs2021.pdf>.
- 79 “The Role of Critical Minerals in Clean Energy Transitions: Executive Summary,” IEA, 2021, <https://www.iea.org/reports/the-role-of-critical-minerals-in-clean-energy-transitions/executive-summary>.
- 80 Frederick Kuo, “Is Japan’s rare earth discovery fool’s gold?” The Interpreter, April 18, 2018, <https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/japan-s-rare-earth-discovery-fool-s-gold>.
- 81 “Quad nations to focus on clean-energy supply chain, says Australian PM,” *Straits Times*, September 25, 2021, <https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/quad-nations-to-focus-on-clean-energy-supply-chain-says-australia-pm>.

- 82 Henry Belot, "Government commits \$240 million to critical minerals projects in mission to end Australia's reliance on China," *ABC News*, March 15, 2022, <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-03-16/government-funds-critical-minerals-end-china-reliance/100912002>.
- 83 The White House, "Building Resilient Supply Chains, Revitalizing American Manufacturing, and Fostering Broad-based Growth," June 2021, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/100-day-supply-chain-review-report.pdf>.
- 84 James Fernyhough, "Pentagon bankrolls rare earths plant as US plays catch-up in China," *Financial Times*, June 14, 2022, <https://www.ft.com/content/5a974ea5-c863-406f-bab1-3cc6fe8d6ad2>.
- 85 "Lok Sabha Unstarred Question No.204 to be answered on 02.02.2022," *Government of India*, <https://dae.gov.in/writereaddata/lusq204.pdf>.
- 86 Shelia A. Smith, "Japan Turns Its Attention to Economic Security," Council on Foreign Relations, May 16, 2022, <https://www.cfr.org/blog/japan-turns-its-attention-economic-security>.
- 87 Ariel Cohen and James C. Grant, "America's Critical Strategic Vulnerability: Rare Earth Elements," Foreign Policy Research Institute, June 22, 2021, <https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/06/americas-critical-strategic-vulnerability-rare-earth-elements/>.
- 88 "Does China Pose a Threat to Global Rare Earth Supply Chains," ChinaPower CSIS, <https://chinapower.csis.org/china-rare-earths/>.
- 89 Deekhit Bhattacharya, "A rare earths roadmap for India: Seeking atma nirbharta in Indian technology," *First Post*, January 9, 2022, <https://www.firstpost.com/india/a-rare-earths-roadmap-for-india-seeking-atma-nirbharta-in-indian-technology-10270901.html>.
- 90 Max Tingyao Lin, "India boosts subsidies for domestic solar module makers in annual budget," HIS Markit, February 1, 2022, <https://cleanenergynews.ihsmarkit.com/research-analysis/india-boosts-subsidies-for-domestic-solar-module-makers-in-ann.html>.
- 91 Jeffrey Wilson, "The Prospects for Quad-South Korea Cooperation on Critical Minerals," German Marshall Fund, February 23, 2022, <https://www.gmfus.org/news/prospects-quad-south-korea-cooperation-critical-minerals>.
- 92 Australian Government, Minister for Industry, Energy and Emissions Reduction, "Australia enters into sixth bilateral low emissions technology partnership," February 15, 2022, <https://www.minister.industry.gov.au/ministers/taylor/media-releases/australia-enters-sixth-bilateral-low-emissions-technology-partnership>.
- 93 Ashok Sharma, "India-Australia Economic Cooperation Trade Agreement: A Step Toward a Resilient Global Supply Chain and Stable Indo-Pacific," Australian Institute of International Affairs, April 22, 2022, <https://www.internationalaffairs.org.au/australianoutlook/india-australia-economic-cooperation-trade-agreement-a-step-toward-a-resilient-global-supply-chain-and-stable-indo-pacific/>.
- 94 "Japan-Australia Partnership on Decarbonisation through Technology," MOFA, June 13, 2021, <https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/100199970.pdf>.
- 95 "Joint Statement Towards India-Japan Strategic and Global Partnership," Carnegie Endowment, December 15, 2006, https://carnegieendowment.org/newsletters/SAP/pdf/jan06/joint_statement_towards_india_japan.pdf.
- 96 "India-Japan Clean Energy Partnership," METI, 2022, https://www.enecho.meti.go.jp/en/category/others/cep/20220319_e.pdf.
- 97 The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "The White House: Trump-Turnbull meeting strengthens the alliance," February, 23, 2018, <https://au.usembassy.gov/white-house-statement-trump-turnbull-meeting-strengthens-alliance/>.
- 98 US Department of Commerce, "Joint Statement – Inaugural Australia-U.S. Strategic Commercial Dialogue (AUSSCD)," March 30, 2022, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2022/03/joint-statement-inaugural-australia-us-strategic-commercial-dialogue>.
- 99 US Embassy & Consulates in India, "Joint Statement: U.S. and Indian Ministers Revitalize the Strategic Clean Energy Partnership," September 9, 2021, <https://in.usembassy.gov/joint-statement-u-s-and-indian-ministers-revitalize-the-strategic-clean-energy-partnership/>.

- 100 US Department of State, Office of the Spokesperson, "Joint Statement on the Launch of the Japan-United States Clean Energy Partnership," June 11, 2021, <https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-the-launch-of-the-japan-united-states-clean-energy-partnership/>.
- 101 Daisuke Akimoto, "An Emerging Australia-Japan Hydrogen Supply Chain," *Diplomat*, June 2, 2022, <https://thediplomat.com/2022/06/an-emerging-australia-japan-hydrogen-supply-chain/>.
- 102 "Agreements & Cooperation Results From Friday's Quad Meeting," *Asia Pacific Security Magazine*, September 27, 2021, <https://www.asiapacificsecuritymagazine.com/agreements-cooperation-results-from-fridays-quad-meeting/>.
- 103 Jun Nagashima, "Can the Quad Lay the Groundwork for Environmental and Economic Security?: Eliminating Vulnerabilities and Ensuring Resilience," Sasakawa Peace Foundation, October 28, 2021, https://www.spf.org/iina/en/articles/nagashima_09.html.
- 104 Leigh Collins, "China unveils national 2025 targets for green hydrogen and new strategies for further H2 growth," *Recharge*, March 23, 2022, <https://www.rechargenews.com/energy-transition/china-unveils-national-2025-target-for-green-hydrogen-and-new-strategies-for-further-h2-growth/2-1-1189877>.
- 105 "Energy Resource Governance Initiative: Mineral Sector Governance for a Responsible Energy Transformation," ERGI, 2020, https://ergi.tools/assets/pdfs/2-28-20%20ERGI%20PDF%20Report_DGB_AN.pdf.
- 106 Jagannath Panda, "Making 'Quad Plus' a Reality," *Diplomat*, January 13, 2022, <https://thediplomat.com/2022/01/making-quad-plus-a-reality/>.
- 107 Brendon J. Cannon and Ash Rossiter, "Locating the Quad: informality, institutional flexibility, and future alignment in the Indo-Pacific," *International Politics*, March 2022, <https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41311-022-00383-y#Sec11>.
- 108 Jeffrey Wilson, "The Prospects for Quad-South Korea Cooperation on Critical Minerals," n. 91.
- 109 Ibid.
- 110 "Common Statement of Principles on Critical Technology Supply Chains," MOFA, <https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/100347806.pdf>.
- 111 The White House, "Fact Sheet: Quad Leaders' Tokyo Summit 2022," n. 2.
- 112 Adam Vaughan, "We have 48% chance of breaching 1.5° C target by 2026, says Met Office," *New Scientist*, May 10, 2022, <https://www.newscientist.com/article/2319222-we-have-48-chance-of-breaching-1-5c-target-by-2026-says-met-office/>.
- 113 "Australia Set To Host First Quad Foreign Ministers' Meet," *NDTV*, February 11, 2022, <https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/quad-top-diplomats-seek-to-bolster-cooperation-for-free-open-indo-pacific-2761037>.
- 114 Susannah Patton, "Does the Quad Plus add up?" *The Interpreter*, March 21, 2022, <https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/does-quad-plus-add>.
- 115 The White House, "Fact Sheet: Quad Leaders' Tokyo Summit 2022," n. 2.
- 116 Reed Blakemore and David W. Yellen, "India is key to US climate ambitions, and the Quad can help," n. 76.
- 117 The White House, "Joint Statement from Quad Leaders," n. 1.